Board of Directors Meeting Minutes — Nipissing University Student Union
Wednesday, May 24th, 2017 — 6:00 p.m. — F303, Nipissing University

Call to Order — Wednesday, May 24th, 2017

6:05 p.m. — Chairperson Sydney Lamorea, President called the Board of Directors meeting to
order.

1. Attendance

President: Sydney Lamorea Present
VP Governance & Legal Affairs:  Cooper Allen Present
VP Finance: Shane Dunstall Present
VP Services: J’aime Brunet Present
VP Communications: Tyrel Somerville Present
Director-at-Large: Aidan Adrain Present (Skype)
Director-at-Large: Connor Cobean Present (Skype)
Director-at-Large: Eric Marrast Present
Director-at-Large: Daniel Goulard Present
Director-at-Large: Melissa Richardson Regrets
Director-at-Large: Jasmin Beal Regrets
Director-at-Large: Ray Mulville Regrets
Director-at-Large: Rebecca Dubeau Regrets

CHAIR/SPEAKER: Sydney Lamorea - NUSU President
RECORDED BY: Michelle Rae — Board Secretary (Cooper Allen — Secretary for this meeting)

Chair said that quorum has been reached.

2, Adoption of Agenda
MOTION #1: Be it resolved that the Board of Directors Meeting Agenda for May 24th, 2017 be
adopted as presented.
MOVED BY: SOMERVILLE
SECONDED BY: MARRAST
MOTION CARRIED

3. Adoption of Minutes

MOTION #2: Be it resolved that the Board of Directors Meeting Minutes for April 20, 2017 be
adopted as presented.
MOVED BY: SOMERVILLE



SECONDED BY: ALLEN
DISCUSSIONS: ALLEN points out friendly amendments. Eric MARRAST’s name is spelt
wrong twice. Must be switched from “Murrast” to “Marrast”. Also, Shane DUNSTALL, and
Cooper ALLEN are not on the list as observers.

MOTION CARRIED

4. Business Arising from the Minutes

ALLEN notes DEMPSTER discussed at the previous meeting in regards to the Executive policy
and employee job descriptions. ALLEN is currently in the process of reviewing DEMPSTER’s
suggestions and would like to have the policy re-worked by the Governance committee and
ideally brought to the board by the next Board of Director meeting.

ALLEN discusses the CAO job description. Would like to see how the new Board of Directors
feels about hiring one. BRUNET notes the consensus from previous Board was that it is not
necessary at this time, but should be looked into as the building project progresses as the position
would be more feasible for our budget. LAMOREA notes the previous minutes states that there
is further discussions that can be done when the position is needed, however, as of this moment,
the position is not needed until the new building is in progress.

BRUNET mentions NUSU ancillary fees were approved at the last Board of Governors meeting,

ALLEN mentions Special Governance Commission with regards to NUSU voting to commission
the agreement between faculty and administration for the first time since the strike. ALLEN
updates that the meeting between faculty and administration has taken place since the previous
meeting, and both parties are looking to come together in the name of collegiality. NUSU must
keep all students in mind when building and maintaining positive relationships with both sides.

5. Executive Committee Term Reports

a. Report From the President

MOTION #3: That the Report from the President dated May 24th, 2017 be received.

MOVED BY: GOULARD

SECONDED BY: MARRAST

DISCUSSIONS: LAMOREA summarized the report. See attached “Appendix A™
MOTION CARRIED

b. Report from the Vice President Governance and Legal Affairs
MOTION #4: That the Report from the Vice-President Governance and Legal Affairs dated
May 24th, 2017 be received.
MOVED BY: BRUNET
SECONDED BY: COBEAN
DISCUSSIONS: ALLEN says that a friendly amendment must be made. Currently reads
Governance Committee states that it needs three elected Board members, when it is actually two
elected Board members and one elected executive. ALLEN further summarizes his report. See
attached “Appendix B”

MOTION CARRIED



c. Report from the Vice President Finance
MOTION #5: That the Report from the Vice-President Finance dated May 24th, 2017 be
received.
MOVED BY: GOULARD
SECONDED BY: MARRAST
DISCUSSIONS: DUNSTALL summarizes his report. See attached “Appendix C”. Discussion
about the Perk Card, changing name from Perk Card to Perks Card. DUNSTALL hoping to meet
with prospecting new businesses with regards to sponsorships. BRUNET notes we should work
on providing a list of all the discounts around North Bay students are able to access.
SOMERVILLE feels that as there is no student centre or bar on campus, there is no place fora
Perks Card at the moment. DUNSTALL wants to see changes with the card. Currently under
discussions and contemplations. BRUNET notes that Sarah McGOWAN should be notified as
soon as possible with regards to holding off on the Perks Card advertising.
DUNSTALL discusses the Chevrolet Tahoe, currently NUSU company vehicle. Possibility of
trading the vehicle in to allow a new vehicle upgrade to better suit the needs of NUSU now that
The Wall is no longer.

MOTION CARRIED

d. Report from the Vice-President Services

MOTION #6: That the Report from the Vice President Services dated May 24th, 2017 be

received.

MOVED BY: GOULARD

SECONDED BY: SOMERVILLE

DISCUSSIONS: BRUNET summarizes her report. See attached “Appendix D”. Notes the

results from the poll on students regarding favourite music, the most voted for was the Country

genre. MARRAST asks if Canadore is doing anything exciting with regards to an event.

According to the information provided to BRUNET, she has heard they will be bringing in

LetterKenny. BRUNET outlines the items that will be included in Frosh Kits. Friendly

amendment made to report stating that the Board of Governors was on May 4th, not May 5th.
MOTION CARRIED

e. Report from the Vice-President Communications
MOTION #7: That the Report from the Vice President Communications dated May 24th, 2017
be received.
MOVED BY: DUNSTALL
SECONDED BY: COBEAN
DISCUSSIONS: SOMERVILLE summarized his report, See attached “Appendix E”.
Friendly amendment to company name being “Ohlala™ and not “Ohlalala”. BRUNET adds to
report an update following the Shine conference. There was a “swag exchange” between schools.
BRUNET brought a lot of items from NUSU for trade; NUSU won the award for bringing the
most items, and most interesting things out of all the schools in attendance. Updates of photos on
NUSU website are being done by our new Office Assistant, Bryanne MORRIS. LAMOREA and
SOMERVILLE mention that she is doing a fantastic job.

MOTION CARRIED



6. Question Period

MARRAST asks about the Nipissing 25" Anniversary. The Open House event is tentatively
scheduled for September 16, 2017. BRUNET mentions that there are many anniversary dates
happening this year. In 2016 NUSU reached a 30" year anniversary. MARRAST asks how
involved we are in the anniversary events. BRUNET notes she sits on the sub-committee of the
event planning, and nothing has been finalized in regards to events for anniversaries.

GOULARD asks about the names in regards to Committee Elections. LAMOREA provides
clarification with regards to electing Committee members. ALLEN suggests that the Board
members should review a description of each Committee before making a decision on which
Committee each Board member would sit on. LAMOREA The Terms of Reference has been
attached to the agenda for Board member review prior to this meeting.

7. Building Project Update

LAMOREA updates that as of this point in time all the designs are completed and we are just
waiting for the money to be released from the Trust fund. In the process of going to Court with
the release of the funds, as there has been disagreements between NUSU and Canadore. Once the
Court has made a decision the Trust monies will be released and we will be able to continue to
go to tender for the progression of building. The tentative date for the Court attendance is either
Junie 6, 2017 or June 8, 2017. Once the date has been decided, LAMOREA will notify all to keep
informed.

The hope is to have the money released before December 31, 2017 as any time after December
31, 2017 will result in having to redesign the building by the architects and will require us to
obtain new building permits through the North Bay City Hall. This would not be ideal so the
hope is to have the Court proceeding completed sooner than later.

8. Reports from Ad-Hoc Committees

Greenhouse/Recycling Ad Hoc Group: No report. LAMOREA notes there will have to be a
decision on if this Group would be a part of the Green Initiative Committee; this will have to be
decided by the next Board meeting.

Food Bank Ad Hoc Group: No report.

Bus Stop Ad Hoc Group: No report. LAMOREA met with Casey PHILLIPS and Remi
RENAUD with regards to bus stops. Discussions occurred with the stop at lower residence and
to have that stop heated. The approximate cost for this alteration is $4000, with further
consideration on how the electricity will be sent to that stop. The discussions as alternatives
would be to have more busses available during the extreme cold days, and plan to have busses
available every 5-10 minutes. Further improvements are discusses with having a bus stop
installed on Gormanville Road. There are also further discussions with the stop on McKeown
outside of No Frills. The city is looking to purchase more of the land around that shelter to make
the stop larger for more people to be able to utilise the shelter. Also discussions on putting in an
additional stop outside of the Canadian Tire and Shoeless Joe’s as there is more of a demand for
a stop in this area. Further initiative has been discussed with regards to having a sidewalk
installed on the opposite side of that street on McKeown to be more safe and accessible,

9. Approval of the Budget for the 2017-2018 Year



MOTION #8: That the 2017-2018 NUSU Board of Directors receive the proposed budget
recommended by the 2016-2017 NUSU Board of Directors.
MOVED BY: GOULARD

SECONDED BY: MARRAST
DISCUSSIONS: SOMERVILLE notes that Mira HOTTE, NUSU bookkeeper, has mentioned
that the budget did not have amounts that reflect previous year’s usage. Mira noticed there was a
raise in expenses with KPMG as she has reviewed the cost for previous years, and had noticed
the new proposed budget has a higher expense with KPMG. DUNSTALL adds the proposed
budget is reflecting a break-even yearend. DUNSTALL feels this year will have NUSU in a
deficit. HOTTE has provided DUNSTALL with recommendations in regards to changing the
proposed budget presented and to possibly have the proposed budget amended to reflect these
recommendations. LAMOREA notes that the idea is to ask the Board to table the current
proposed budget until the recommendations can be discussed and considered, and possibly have
a new proposed budget presented at the next Board of Director meeting.
ALLAN notes that this reconsideration of the budget does not reflect the work done by former
Vice-President Finance, but that the new Executive team wants to be sure that the proposed
budget line reflect the true operations of the organization for this year.

MOTION CARRIED

MOTION #9: That the 2017-2018 NUSU Board of Directors table the approval of the proposed
budget recommended by the 2016-2017 NUSU Board of Directors.
MOVED BY: DUNSTALL
SECONDED BY: GOULARD
DISCUSSIONS: GOULARD asks about the method behind tabling a motion, SOMERVILLE
provides clarification.

MOTION CARRIED

10. Committee Elections

a. Green Initiative Committee

MOTION #10: Be it resolved that the NUSU Board of Directors’ defer the election of the Green
Initiative Committee for the 2017-2018 term until the next meeting of the Board.

MOVED BY: DUNSTAILL

SECONDED BY: GOULARD

MOTION CARRIED

b. Governance Committee
LAMOREA reads the description of the Committee to the Board and the necessary members.

One Executive position: ALLEN nominates SOMERVILLE. SOMERVILLE accepts.

MOTION #11: Be it resolved that Tyrel SOMERVILLE be the elected NUSU Executive
member of the Governance Committee for the 2017-2018 term.
MOVED BY: GOULARD



SECONDED BY: DUNSTALL
MOTION CARRIED

Twao Director positions: SOMERVILLE nominates GOULARD. GOULARD respectfully
declines.

MOTION #12: Be it resolved that the NUSU Board of Directors’ table the election of directors’
to the Governance Committee for the 2017-2018 term.
MOVED BY: BRUNET
SECONDED BY: MARRAST
MOTION CARRIED

c. Elections Committee

Three Director positions: GOULARD nominates himself. GOULARD accepts.

ADRAIN nominates himself. ADRAIN accepts.

BRUNET notes she would be voting and nominating Board members, however, she does not
know the individuals well enough as of now, and would like to make an accurate nomination.
She currently is reserving her nominations.

MOTION #13: Be it resolved that Daniel GOULAND be elected as one of the NUSU Board of
Directors’ members of the Elections Committee for the 2017-2018 term.
MOVED BY: COBEAN
SECONDED BY: MARRAST
MOTION CARRIED

MOTION #14: Be it resolved that Aidan ADRAIN be elected as one of the NUSU Board of
Directors’ members of the Elections Committee for the 2017-2018 term.
MOVED BY: SOMERVILLE
SECONDED BY: GOULARD
MOTION CARRIED

MOTION #135: Be it resolved that the NUSU Board of Directors’ table the election of the final
director spot to the Elections Committee for the 2017-2018 term.
MOVED BY: SOMERVILLE
SECONDED BY: BRUNET
MOTION CARRIED
1 ABSTAINS

d. NUSU Cares
LAMOREA reads the amount of necessary members.

Four Director positions: SOMERVILLE nominates BRUNET. BRUNET accepts.
SOMERVILLE nominates MARRAST. MARRAST declines.

SOMERVILLE nominates GOULARD. GOULARD accepts.

GOULARD nominates ADRAIN. ADRAIN accepts.



MOTION #16: Be it resolved that J’aime BRUNET be one of the NUSU Board of Directors’
members of the NUSU Cares Committee for the 2017-2018 term.

MOVED BY: SOMERVILLE

SECONDED BY: GOULARD

MOTION CARRIED

MOTION #17: Be it resolved that Daniel GOULARD be one of the NUSU Board of Directors’
members of the NUSU Cares Committee for the 2017-2018 term.

MOVED BY: SOMERVILLE

SECONDED BY: DUNSTALL

MOTION CARRIED

MOTION #18: Be it resolved that Aidan ADRAIN be one of the NUSU Board of Directors’
members of the NUSU Cares Committee for the 2017-2018 term.

MOVED BY: GOULARD

SECONDED BY: SOMERVILLE

MOTION CARRIED

MOTION #19: Be it resolved that the NUSU Board of Directors’ table the election of the final
director spot to the NUSU Cares Committee for the 2017-2018 term.

MOVED BY: BRUNET

SECONDED BY: SOMERVILLE

MOTION CARRIED

e. Audit & Finance Committee
LAMOREA reads the amount of necessary members.

Three Director positions: GOULARD nominates ALLEN. ALLEN accepts.
DUNSTALL nominates MARRAST. MARRAST accepts.
BRUNET nominates COBEAN. COBEAN accepts.

MOTION #20: Be it resolved that the NUSU Board of Directors’ acknowledge the nominations,
but table the election for members of the Audit & Finance Committee for the 2017-2018 term.
MOVED BY: SOMERVILLE

SECONDED BY: GOULARD

MOTION CARRIED

f. Social Committee

LAMOREA reads the amount of necessary members. Further reads the description of the
committee.

Three Director positions: SOMERVILLE nominates himself. SOMERVILLE accepts.
BRUNET nominates GOULARD. GOULARD accepts.
DUNSTALL nominates COBEAN. COBEAN accepts.



MOTION #21: Be it resolved that the NUSU Board of Directors” acknowledge the nominations,
but table the election for members of the Social Committee for the 2017-2018 term.
MOVED BY: MARRAST
SECONDED BY: COBEAN
MOTION CARRIED

11. Election of Board of Directors Vice-Chair

GOULARD asks the position of the Board of Directors Vice-Chair and its use within the Board
of Directors. LAMOREA provides clarification on the role of Vice-Chair in accordance with the
NUSU By-Laws. There is current review of the recommendations of the previous Executives, of
having a third party be a Chair of the Board. This allows the third party to be the Chair and not
the President. There would be a terms of reference and job description written before this
position is filled. The current terms of reference are located in the By-Laws.

GOULARD nominates ALLEN, ALLEN is the recording secretary of the Board at the moment.
GOULARD withdraws the nomination.

SOMERVILLE nominates himself. SOMERVILLE accepts.

SOMERVILLE nominates BRUNET. BRUNET accepts.

MOTION #22: Be it resolved that the NUSU Board of Directors acknowledge the nominations
of J’aime BRUNET and Tyrel SOMERVILLE and move to a vote for Vice-Chair for the 2017-
2018 term.
MOVED BY: GOULARD
SECONDED BY: ADRAIN

MOTION CARRIED

Secret Ballot requested by BRUNET.

Results: BRUNET: 3, SOMERVILLE: 3, Abstentions: 2.

LAMOREA has veto vote as chair. LAMOREA asks BRUNET and SOMERVILLE to provide a
verbal rationale on why they would be a good fit for the position as Vice-Chair. SOMERVILLE
provides first rationale. BRUNET provides second rationale. LAMOREA requests for a second
secret ballot vote.

Results: BRUNET: 2, SOMERVILLE: 4, Abstentions: 2.

MOTION #23: Be it resolved that Tyrel SOMERVILLE be the Vice-Chair for the NUSU Board
of Directors for 2017-2018 term.
MOVED BY: DUNSTALL
SECONDED BY: GOULARD
MOTION CARRIED

12. Other Business

ALLEN notes that there was an email sent to Directors regarding a Concert Contest. Should any
Directors be interested in submitting a photo of North Bay and area.

MARRAST asked if the note from BRUNET regarding her lack of voting, and if it was to be
placed in the minutes. LAMORA mentioned that Michelle RAE will be typing the minutes and
will be placing that information into the minutes.

BRUNET asks about next meeting. LAMOREA will follow up with another email to Directors



regarding availability before making the schedule for the next meeting.

ALLEN welcomes the Directors to continue to communicate with the Executives in order to
keep in communication throughout the summer.

BRUNET mentions that the Board should review the terms for moving, seconding, abstaining,
and other terminology for meetings in order to have accurate consistency and the Board members
can have an accurate understanding of the movements within a meeting.

13. Adjournment

MOTION: Be it resolved that the Board of Directors meeting adjourn.
MOVED BY: GOULARD

SECONDED BY: ADRAIN

MOTION CARRIED

9:22p.m. — Meeting adjourned.

SYDNEY LAMOREA, CHAIR







Board of Directors Meeting Agenda
Wednesday, May 24+, 2017 — 6:00pm
F303

1. Formal Opening — Call to Order
2. Adoption of Agenda

MOTION: To adopt the agenda for the Board of Directors Meeting dated May 24th, 2017,
as circulated.

3. Approval of Minutes from the April 20th, 2017 Meeting.
MOTION: To approve the minutes from the April 20th, 2017 meeting, as circulated.
4. Business Arising from the Minutes
5. [Executive Reports
a. Report from the President
MOTION: That the report from the President dated May 24, 2017 be received.
b. Report from the Vice President Governance & Legal Affairs

MOTION: That the report from the Vice President Governance & Legal Affairs
dated May 24, 2017 be received.

c. Report from the Vice President Finance

MOTION: That the report from the Vice President Finance dated May 24, 2017 be
received.

d. Report from the Vice President Services

MOTION: That the report from the Vice President Services dated May 24, 2017 be
received.

e. Report from the Vice President Communications

MOTION: That the report from the Vice President Communications dated May 24,
2017 be received.

6. Question Period



7. Building Project Update
8. Reports from ad-Hoc Committees

9. Approval of the Budget for the 2017-2018 Year

MOTION: That the 2017-2018 NUSU Board of Directors receive the proposed budget
recommended by the 2016-2017 NUSU Board of Directors.

10. Committee Elections

a Green Initiative Committee
b Governance Committee

c. Elections Committee

d. NUSUCares

e Audit & Finance Committee
f. Social Committee

11. Election of Board of Directors Vice-Chair
12. New Business
13. Adjournment

MOTION: That the meeting of the Board of Directors dated May 24th, 2017 be adjourned.



Audit and Finance Committee

Ex-Officio Members

1) Vice-President Finance;

2) President;

3) Three (3) elected Board members;

4) Director of Finance (non-voting):

5) Vice-President Finance Elect (non-voting).

Terms of Reference

a) The committee shall appoint an independent director of the corporation as chairperson.

b) To develop and recommend to the Board, general policies on financial matters.

c) To monitor and examine the on-going financial performance of NUSU.

d) The Committee shall meet at least once (1} a month.

e)) To recommend the operating budget to the Board of Directors, usually approved at the April
Board meeting.

f) To act as liaison between the auditor and the Board of Directors. Its activities shall include
review of: the subjects for internal audit, the appointment of the external auditors and the audit
fee, overall scope of the external audit, results of the audit, internal financial controls and
financial information for publication.

g) Shall review each meeting certain budget lines that have been finalized.

h) Shall be aware of events and or costs exceeding $1,000.

i) Provide recommendations to the Vice-President Finance for budget altering for budget lines
that may already be finalized.

j) To deal with such other matters as may be referred by the Board from time to time.






Campaigns Committee

@)

b)

Voting Members:

L
2.
3.

The Vice President Communications
I'he Viee-Chair
Four (4) elected Board of Directors members

Terms of Reference:

The Campaigns Committee will be responsible lor planning and organizing all awareness and
motivational campaigns on campus, throughout the academic year.

The Viece President Communications will be the Chair ol the committee.

The Viee-Chair of the commitiee will be a board member. elected by the commilttee.

The Chair ol the commitiee will call @ meeting with no less than 48 hours notice and quorum will
be 3 voting members. cither in person or via teleconference. that will hold a vote. All members are
welcome to be observers but must leave the room while in~camera, if not a voting member.

The Campaigns Commiitee shall appoint. from among ils members, a secretary of the Campaigns
Committee. who shall be responsible for forwarding all minutes and records of transactions 1o the
Chair. After approval ol the committee. the minutes will be available to the membership.

The Campaigns Commitice shall meet at least onee per month to develop new campaigns.
determine how these campaigns will be implemented. assess the success of campaigns that have
been implemented. determine how 1o improve upon those campaigns. and report the {inal
results of the campaigns that have concluded to the rest of the committee,

The Campaigns Committee shall have the responsibility 1o consider all matters relating to
municipal. provincial and national policy on education and cquity. and recommend to the Board
campaigns on issucs, relevant to the Nipissing University campus, relating to these policies.

The Campaigns Committee is responsible for the implementation of federal, provincial and
municipal campaigns. specifically political. at the local level.






Elections Committee

a)

.

b)

(¥ ]

Ex Officio Members:

The Vice-President Governance & Legal Affairs, or a designate (Chief Returning Officer - CRO);
The Vice-President Communications, or a designate (Deputy Returning Officer - DRO),
Three (3) appointed Board of Director members

Terms of Reference:

The responsibility of this commitiee is to facilitale and coordinate all NUSU elections throughout
the course of the year for the five (5) Executive Committee positions (President, Vice-President
Governance & Legal Affairs, Vice-President Finance, Vice-President Communications and Vice-
President Services), the ten (10) Director-Al-Large positions, and the four (4) Student Senator
representatives (Arts & Science, Applied and Professional Studies, Education, and Graduate
Studies).

The CRO shall be the chair of this commitiee, and will be predominately responsible for all
aspects of elections and referenda, which include, but are not limited to the overall operation of the
clections, to ensure all legislation with regards to the election is being followed, the administration
of the online voting system via Blackboard.

The DRO will assist the CRO with all pertinent matters in relation to elections that are set herein,
and have the same signing privileges as the CRO. In the event that the CRO is absent when there
is in need of assistance from a student that is campaigning during an election, the DRO wili deal
wilh the matter accordingly on behalf of the commilice.

The responsibility of the three (3) Director-At-Large members is Lo be another point of reference
for students campaigning (o use if they need assistance or clarification. Both the Executive
Committee and the Board of Directors as a whole will appoint the three (3) Directors through a
nomination/voting procedure.

The Elections Committee will work in conjunction with the Communications Department in order
to notify the membership of the Corporation with regards to all pertinent election information
through the various media channels.

If there is a significant matter that has risen during an election (i.e. a student that is campaigning
breaches a rule set out in the election policy), the matter will be sent in writing to the rest of the
committee for review. If there is a vote that needs to occur on a matter, the commitiee members
will vote, with simple majority being quorum,

If any of the members of this Committee intend to submil their candidacy in any of the elections, a
new member must be elected by the Board to fill the Committee in order to meet quorum. Once
the election is complete, the individual who was a part of the Commitiee and was in conflict shall
be reinstated to the Committec, and the temporary election official shall be dismissed.

The Elections Commiltee can dralt, and recommend amended policies that pertain to election
matters, to the Board.



O



Governance Committee

The NUSU Governance Committee is responsible to the Board for general governance
issues, including but not limited to Board evaluation, By-laws, Policy development and
reviewing and Committee membership.

Membership

1) Vice President Governance & Legal Affairs or a delegate (Chair);
2) President or a delegate (Vice-Chair);

3) 1 Other Appointed Executive member;

4) 2 Board members elected from by the Board;

5) 1 Appointed Staff member (non-voting).

Terms of Reference

a) To recommend Board representatives on other committees after the initial meeting.
b) To review, once per year the bylaws and operating policies of the Student Union

c) To review and make recommendations with respect to the Student Union bylaws and
operating policies for presentation to the Executive Committee and Board for approval.
d) To enhance governance through ongoing assessment of governance issues and make
recommendations if appropriate.

e) To prepare an annual report for submission to the Board (via the Secretary of the
Board) for approval at the final Board meeting.

f) To deal with other matters that may be referred to by the Board from time to time.

g) To be responsible for initial and ongoing professional development of all Board
members.
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President’s Report to the Board of Directors

Prepared By: Sydney Lamorea
Wednesday, May 24« 2017 - 6:00pm

After our 12 weeks of shadowing, the new executives and myself took our first day in office on May
1*'. Since then we have been working hard to get our feet on the ground, orienting ourselves within NUSU
and one another’s working habits. Overall it has been a positive experience. Each executive has been taking
a lot of initiative to improve their departments to better provide for our students and I am quite proud of
where they may be heading this year.

In recognition of the disparity between NUSU and other bodies within Nipissing and the North Bay
community that we observed during our shadowing, my goal for NUSU this year is to strengthen our
relationships within Nipissing University, the North Bay community, and between departments, executives
and staff within the NUSU office. This report summarizes what steps I have taken thus far with respect to
this goal.

REPORT CONTENTS:

Transition process was officially completed with legal and financial information being updated
The NUSU office has been rearranged to accommodate a work station for Directors and OAs
New Admin Assistant, Bryanne, has been an awesome addition to our team

My NUSU Archives side-project includes some pretty neat things

Exploring a NUSU Intranet to improve project & task management and institutional memory
NUFA and NUSU working together to improve student-faculty experience on campus

First meeting with Mayor Al McDonald initiates potential new relationship with North Bay

I attended Premier Kathleen Wynne's talk and the Minister Forum at the FONOM conference
Addressing transportation issues for students

This year looks promising!

Within the Office

During our first week in the office, the majority of my time was spent doing administrative tasks and
addressing to the best of my ability any questions or concerns that arose naturally as us new executives
moved in.

One of the first ways we collectively decided to improve our communication during this transition
period was to have our first Executive Committee Meeting at the beginning of our first day in the office,
which so happened to be the morning after we returned from our Executive Retreat at the ecology centre.
This I feel went very well because we were all able to sit down and come up with our game plan for the day,
which involved us arranging to our first one-on-one meetings to happen the same day. This allowed us to all
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be on the same page, and for myself and new execs to sit down and talk further about what they would like
to accomplish this year, and based on that, come up with some deadlines for their projects that we felt were
feasible and could be followed up on.

In addition, I did what some may describe as the “less sexy” duties that are fundamental to the role of
President, which I did enjoy (I like organizational and administrative tasks because I’m an exciting person
that way). For example, I organized everyone’s email accounts to make sure we all had the correct email
addresses in our new positions, and ensured that all directors and frosh coordinators could be reached
through one group email, for example all directors can be emailed at directors@nusu.com. Which is pretty
neat.

I also sent in the necessary information to have all of the executives with legal drivers license onto
the insurance for the Tahoe and by the end of the week we were able to finish the process in obtaining
official signing authority with CIBC. And finally, by the end of the first week I was able to submit a draft of
a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) for the responsibilities and operation of the current NUSU Office,
Student Food Bank and upcoming Student Lounge between NUSU and Nipissing University to our lawyers
before I send it to facilities to be signed. This document will be crucial in any debates of who is responsible
for supplying power, who is allowed keys to access these rooms, what will be done in case of emergency,
and etc. I have since received notes on the draft MOU, which have been incorporated into the document and
will be resubmitted to the lawyers to double check before we finally, send it out. So we are covered there,

Office Communication & Institutional Memory

I have also begun working on resolving issues of communication and organization in the office that
were identified in my conversations with staff and executives during my shadowing and since taking office.
One of the initiatives that I proposed in my platform was to reorganize the office to be accommodating for a
table to be added within the general workroom to allow for group work or for directors and/or office
assistants to be able to work at comfortably. I am happy to say that this has been accomplished. In a team
effort, everyone in the office participated in a 45-minute office flipping. Currently, the Communications
Department and the Services Department are now switched. This allowed for the office supplies shelf that
held the microwave in front of the white board to be moved by our second entrance, now currently alongside
Sarah’s desk, and made room for a table to be placed in front of the white board. The table holds a Mac
computer to be used for office work and several chairs. Though the table is currently a tad bit small, I hope it
will be enough to accommodate 2-3 people to work at when needed. Overall, the team in the office is content
with the new arrangement of the office, with a minor exception of the placement of the trolleys, but we are
looking to fix that in the near future.

Other endeavors | have been working on to increase communication and improve workflow in the
office is looking into ways to improve the transition period for board members, executives and staff. I have
been taking notes of things that could be improved and taking feedback from people within the office on
areas that they are dissatisfied with and should be addressed. As a new board and team of executives I feel
that there is no reason that the issues that were carried over from past executives should continue if it is
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possible to fix them. Given this, I have been helping Cooper investigate our policies to see what holes may
be there causing confusion in certain areas, for example the time-in-lieu policy. We have also had our first
staff meeting to keep open lines of communication within our office and ensure that all staff and executives
feel as if their opinions are valued and heard. Our first staff meeting was actually very productive in all of us
coming together to discuss what goals we have for NUSU, what cool things we have seen that we would like
implemented and what things could be improved within the office. This was a momentous meeting because
it was also the first staff meeting for our new office assistant Bryanne, who started May 1* too, and we were
able to hear from a current Nipissing student their perceptions of NUSU and where she sees improvement,

Bryanne and I have also gone a few adventures together since we both started. The first, and most
notable, adventure was with Sarah, was our trip to the cupcake fundraiser held by Cystic Fibrosis Canada at
the local Fox Radio Station. Sarah was awesome for being ahead of the game and finding this bake sale. We
all went to the cupcake sale and brought back a ton of cupcakes to the office, and ended up bringing a bunch
to the different offices within the school. This sparked a lot of impromptu meetings that were quite
beneficial to our office, and spread the word about Cystic Fibrosis and their bake sale. I hope in the future to
be able to do a similar baked good drop-off in the offices on campus as it was an excellent way to improve
our presence and relationships on campus.

My other current initiatives to continue improving productivity in the office for our term and future
NUSU compositions, is my Archives Project, Intranet mission, and “NUSU Brand Guide”. The NUSU
Archives Project, is a little on-the-side venture where I have instructed everyone in the office to send me
anything they come across pertaining to NUSU and/or Nipissing University from the 1980’s or 1990’s. So
far we have collected many interesting items including old executive retreat packages from 1997, a
newsletter from 1994 that includes an update on the building of the first student centre as it was being built
that eventually came to house our old NUSU offices, and a Frosh Week schedule from 1998! This should
help with institutional memory and NUSU heritage. Similarly, the goal of my Intranet mission is improve
institutional memory and keep everything organized. An intranet acts sort of like an in-house social media
where we can assign tasks, submit invoices, to track time-in-lieu requests/approvals and work on projects
together. I hope this will create more transparency in the office and project management. It will also help
future teams find records of past events and how they were organized more easily than by digging through
thousands of old emails. When it is up and running, I envision it being able to be used by execs, staff, board
members and frosh coordinators and regulated through in-program controls to keep relevant information
available to each group.

Ties in the University

This year, we are, as mentioned above, off to what appears to be a good start introducing ourselves to
different groups and departments on campus as the executive team for NUSU. One of these newly rekindled
relationships is with the Nipissing University Faculty Association (NUFA). NUSU and NUFA had a bit of a
falling out a few years ago that was never mended, which has been hard for the both of us as respective
representative groups on campus. Happily, we were able to meet with NUFA before our official first week in
office, introduce ourselves and focus on coming together as Faculty and Students. Which is great because
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students love their professors and professors love their students, and now we have the line of communication
and opportunity to collaborate to bring them together in more social events. We also spoke with NUFA
about helping us advertise and advocate for students to attend our Annual General Meeting (AGM) this fall!
Moving forward we are planning on keeping an open dialogue with NUFA and are looking forward to
seeing this bridge being rebuilt between us.

This month also saw the first times the current NUSU team was represented on the Board of
Governors, the Academic Senate, and both of their respective subcommittees. Our presence was positively
received, and many compliments were received on our participation and comments made. At Board of
Governor’s we actively argued against the proposed increase in tuition fees, including a passionate speech
by Toivo Koivukoski, from the faculty, and our own Cooper Allen who attempted to put the proposed
increase (around $400) in terms of groceries and month’s rent for students. In the end, the motion was sadly
passed to raise tuition, however, there were many abstentions noted. Our presence at Senate was also
noteworthy as NUSU opted to sit in the middle section of seats in the Vic Fideli Room opposed to the left-
side section where we have historically sat. This mere changing seats, proposed by our VP GLA, was wildly
appreciated by the faculty senators as our previous seats were directly behind the administration, which was
perceived as our favouritism of the administration over the faculty. By moving seats to the middle section,
we now symbolically express our mission to always act in favour of what will benefit Nipissing Students
most and as a neutral party within Senate.

NUSU and the City of North Bay

Again in the spirit of making good relationships between NUSU and groups that come play a role in
the lives of students, I saw it optimal to talk with the city in which our students live: North Bay. Happily, I
was able to arrange a meeting with Mayor Al McDonald, to sit down and chat with my fellow executives
and myself, soon afier we took office, on May 16", At this meeting we brainstormed different ways to
familiarize students with the city, and how we could collaborate to bring more employment and career
opportunities in North Bay o the attention of students. At this point we are still in the initial brainstorming
stages but we have a follow-up meeting scheduled for next month where we will be creating a list of more
actionable items to create new opportunities for students in North Bay and for the city to be able to engage
more with students. Personally, I am excited to see where this relationship takes us and what we can provide
for students in result!

Student Transportation

I serendipitously ran into local City Council member, Mac Bain, on campus while he was helping
set-up for the FONOM (Federation Of Northern Ontario Municipalities) Conference that was happening here
at Nipissing University, May 10th-12", During this interaction he recalled his intention to invite the
presidents of the Nipissing and Canadore student unions to the talk Premier Kathleen was having on May
11", and the Ministers Forum on May 12", which was a pretty exciting opportunity. During the events in
which was I invited to attend, I was surrounded by fellow officials elected to represent large groups of
individuals in a defined region of Northern Ontario; the only difference being all of their spaces were cities
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and towns, | was proudly the only student representative in attendance (from my knowledge), representing
all students of Nipissing University!

Unfortunately, this meant that [ was unable to participate in the question periods which followed the
opening dialogues at each session because | was not a Mayor or member of a municipality council.
However, I was able to catch one of the ministers after the minister forum. During the forum the three
ministers present, Minister of Municipal Affairs: Bill Mauro, Minister of Natural Resources and Forestry:
Kathyrn McGarry , and Minister of Energy: Glenn Thibeault, all advocated for the municipalities to support
their local colleges and universities, as well as immigration, to help with population decline slowly rising in
the North. After the session finished, I was able to catch one of the ministers as they were walking off stage
to offer a student perspective of how provincial government could help the municipalities support their local
post-secondary institutions: by making travel to North Bay (and the North in general) more accessible for
people living in South Eastern, Ontario, in the Ottawa-Ottawa Valley region. Dissatisfied with the response |
was given, or lack thereof, I have begun drafting a letter to send to our Minister of Transportation, Steven
Del Duca, who would be the most appropriate MPP to bring approach about this issue.

The letter will reiterate the points raised by the ministers at the FONOM conference about needing to
support local universities and colleges to counteract population declines and explain the barriers students
face in coming to school in Northern Ontario from south-eastern Ontario. Further it will propose two
solutions that we see: expanding the regions of operation for Ontario Northland and Greyhound buses so that
they are able to service both regions of Ontario without conflict, and by increasing the budget for these bus
companies to allow for more routes to be in service and ticket costs to lower. Upon completion and revision,
I hope to send this letter before month’s end.

I was also able to talk to a provincial advocate of travel within Ontario by being able to access the
booths open for the FONOM conference in the Canadore Gym once I got my name tag. The group is called
NOERN (Northern & Eastern Ontario Rail Network, and they would love the opportunity to come and talk
to the Board about helping improve transportation options for students. They are advocates of increasing the
provincial budget for rail travel, and raised some very provocative points regarding the how the budget for
transportation is allocated in Ontario. The one that struck me the most was that for every tax payer in

Ontario, $155 is put towards the go-network in Toronto and only $0.86 is given to travel in Northern
Ontario.

Other student-travel related ventures I have been involved in include a meeting with Remi Renaud
and Casey Phillips regarding concerns raised by the previous Board of Directors about bus stops for students
in North Bay. The meeting was successful and I will give the final report from the Bus Stop ad-Hoc
Committee of the previous board in “Reports from ad-Hoc Committees” listed in the agenda.

Moving Forward

"] keep this brief because this report is long and you are a trooper for making it this far! Therefore:
in conclusion, currently I am thrilled with where we are as a team within NUSU and what we are able to
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come up with to better communication within the office, within the school, the community, and in Ontario.
Every one in the office is very passionate about their jobs, and from what I’ve witnessed so far, that passion
has the potential to amount to some very great things that I look forward to being a part of.

Also, last thing: after a long battle with Wikipedia, Nipissing has finally been able to find their
password and access the necessary permissions to edit the university’s Wikipedia page! This means that the
NUSU information has now been edited and is accurate as to our current organizational structure. It’s a
small thing but Sarah and Nipissing’s marketing department, as well as myself are all very happy to see the
page updated!
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Social Committee
Terms of Reference

Ex Officio Members:

(i} The Vice-President Services or designate (Chair};
{ii} The Vice-President Finance or designate;

(iii) Three (3) elected Board members;

(iv) The Director of Services (non-voting);

(v} The Director of Communications (non-voting);

Purpose

The primary purpose of the Social Committee is to develop coordinated plans of action in regard
to the research, planning and delivery of events, campaigns, clubs, excursions & other initiatives
for presentation to, and approval by, the Executive Committee.

All members of the Social Committee are responsible for ensuring that student-focused
programming can be achieved in an effective and collaborative manner, at all times, having regard
to:

1. Organization-wide financial & budget constraints,
2. Social and ethical considerations,

3. Project timescales, and

4. Legal / contract requirements

Process

Once a work plan has been set by the Social Committee, it will be minuted by the Recording
Secretary, and agreed in writing by each Social Committee member, before being presented to the
Executive Committee. In all cases quorum, plus a simple majority vote, will be required in order for
any plan or proposal to pass.

In the context of the Social Committee, the Vice-President Services shall have the casting vote in
the event of a split decision.

Once a plan or proposal has been passed, it shall be implemented as such without further
amendment, unless the amendment is agreed to by all Social Committee members. Any major
amendment to the work plan shall require prior approval by the Executive Committee.
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Duties & Responsibilities

In advancing all plans and proposals, the Social Committee shall give consider, and
generate solutions, in response to a series of questions at all times. (These are provided
overleaf for reference}.

It should be noted that the questions are not exhaustive, and that all participants of the
Social Committee will be expected to raise any issues and concerns at the preliminary
planning stages of a project to ensure that these are adequately addressed in advance.

Generally speaking, staff shall respect the democratic mandate of the elected Executive
Committee to represent the students of Nipissing University; and the Executive Committee
shall respect the knowledge, experience, rights, and opinions of Staff.
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Social Committee - Event Checklist

EVENT NAME

DATE OF SUB-COMMITTEE MEETING / EVENT

Concept / Research

What is the proposed event? Is it a new event?

Who will it benefit? (Students, Administration, Faculty, Corporate, Other?)

Are there any added legalities? Permits or other applicable permissions?

What are the associated risks and liabilities; Physical, Political, Psychological, Equitable?
What is the proposed cost / budget?

What options / alternatives for Request For Proposal are present / any cheaper alternatives?
What will the event be called and why?

SO

Planning

8. When and where will the event take place?

9. How will these be received? (Payment methods)

10. Will it generate surplus or deficit?

11. Will it make a loss? How can this be justified?

12. What are the staffing / resource requirements?

13. What communication is required with other departments?

14. What deadlines / timeframes need to be adhered to?

15. Will attendees contact information be recorded? (l.e. permission to e-mail}

Delivery

16. Relevant departments staffing plans communicated?

17. What is the contingency plan?

18. Is there a list of contacts to hand? (Internal / External)

19, Are any issues to physical accessibility present?

20. What issues / challenges are affecting delivery of the event?

Post-event reporting

21. Was the event a success... and why?

22. Should the event be held again?

23. How might the event be improved? What changes could be made?
- Planning, promotion, & execution?

24. Has information relating to the research, planning & delivery of the event been appropriately
stored? (For future reference)
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Shane Dunstall - VP Finance Report May 24", 2017
Starting a New Job

This has simultaneously been the most rewarding and stressful experience I’ve had in my
life. I don’t think that any of us truly understood the magnitude of this position until the reality of
it hit us in the face. Coming off the retreat, we were all eager to begin and it felt as if none of us
were going to slow down. It was a little disjointed and unorganized at first, but I feel as if we
have all already fallen into our roles and are getting along great. It’s going to be a fantastic year.

Sponsorships

Sponsorship progress is already starting off well. The updated package is almost
complete; however, | have held off on finalizing it until we understand what we intend to do with
the Perks Card moving forward.

I have several meetings lined up with our sponsors from 2016/2017 so I can ask them
how the previous year(s) went, changes that they would like to see, what they would like to see
done again, new opportunities etc. [’ll take any applicable information that I gather and update
the sponsorship package accordingly. Currently, there are some new sponsorship opportunities as
well which include calendar ads/coupons and sponsoring a frosh team,

There are already a few new sponsors that I have been starting out with, but nothing is
finalized yet.

NUSU Perks Card

The NUSU Perks Card is great, but I'd like to see more exclusivity behind it. I think that
it has merit to existing, in that students now have a source of information regarding discounts,
but ultimately there is little exclusivity when comparing it to your student card. For example, the
discounts provided by Shopper’s, Yogurtz, Shear Oasis, Popeye’s, and The Moose are available
to every student.

I am planning to discuss this further with our previous sponsors to see if we can get
exclusive deals for owners of this card. If we cannot, the there is a good chance that we will still
move forward with it, but I think we should outline the differences between exclusive discounts
and universal discounts. Right now, the admission fee for a business is $5 and it sold to students
for $10.



ACL/Health Plan

There will be a meeting with Jonathan Hillis and his associate Melody May 23, 2017, in
which we will discuss our changes moving forward. So far, we have confirmed that:

* all changes from the referendum have been approved;

* we will have a student paid for and hired by ACL that is assigned to answering questions
about the health plan and all its aspects;

* Gardasil will be covered up to a maximum of $150.00, which now matches the coverage
that Canadore offers;

* ACL has changed its Student Lifeline system going forward. Details will be given at a
later date, but they are aware that the current lifeline has not been successful due to
complaints from most other student unions. They have changed the provider from
Ceridian to Asipira, and apparently, most student unions stay on board with it after they
are briefed on it.

The biggest topic we need to discuss is the lifeline. Luckily, we have the execs, Sarah
(VP Communications), Warren Taylor (VP Services), Sarah Cantin (Manager of Student
Counselling Services), and her colleague Terra Nevrencan attending the meeting with
Jonathan. If this thing does not impress us or counselling services, then we will try to fight to
remove it from our expenses.

Investments

I am currently in talks with CIBC representatives Adam Boyle and Caleb O’Connor to
come up with the best way to generate interest off our short, medium, and long-term deposits.
For example, we pay CFS upwards of $85,000 at the end of every year. Placing that money into
a short-term, highly liquid investment option will, ultimately, provide us with extra funding that
we can use for student initiatives, maintenance, another luncheon etc.

This is a process that will take some time to iron out. Obviously most of our cash on hand
is spent within each fiscal year and should be put into a high interest savings account, but the
difficulty is determining what to do with other funds. This will require a lot of work from Adam
and myself.

Charity Application
Not contacted by the CRA by the time this document has been submitted.
Chevrolet Tahoe

I’ve been looking into alternatives for traveling. KPMG works with many other student
unions’ in Ontario and they have informed us that we are the only ones they audit that own a
vehicle — the rest use mileage. Many of the uses we had for this thing (catering, bar supplies,
conferences etc.) are no longer applicable. Further, CFS provides us with the option to rent
vehicles free of charge, and most other conferences will usually help pay for gas.



Currently we have $12,000 left to pay off on it, and it was given a 60-month amortization
period. It will be completely paid off in May of 2019. The interest rate is 5.98%. We have the
option to trade this in and have nearly $25,000 in equity to put towards another vehicle, while
still financing it at $12,000. Getting another vehicle (not used) will give us a lower interest rate
and save us gas expenses. In other words, we can trade in this thing for a 2017 Traverse or
Equinox (both large vehicles as well), get a lower interest rate, and finance it at $12,000.

With all that said, the damage is already done here. We may choose to hold onto this it if
we will gain little from trading it in. Some staff members may see the use of it more than we do
since they’ve been here for longer than us. For example, we still have a catering trailer in the
Governors parking lot that may require a large vehicle to move around.

Credit Cards

We have switched from BMO to CIBC. We worked closely with them on almost every
other front, so it only made sense to change this. With this switch, we will also be implementing
direct deposit.






Nipissing University Student
100 College Drive, PO Box308)i o n
Norh Bay, ON PI1B 8K9
Tel (705) 474-3461 Fox(705) 474-7732
Web: www.nusu com

Vice-President Services Update
J’aime Brunet - May 2017

As you all know, the new NUSU executives began their terms in office on May 1*. Since
then, we have been working diligently to prepare for the year and the exciting things that are to
come. In my role as VP Services, | am responsible for organization, management and
implementation of social and academic events at Nipissing University such as Frosh Week along
with many other things including our clubs program and the food bank. This month has been
productive and busy for me as I adjust to my position. In the following paragraphs, I have
detailed the kinds of things I’ve been doing since the beginning of my term.,

Frosh Week Planning

I have begun to have bi-weekly meetings with the Frosh Coordinators to discuss many
things such as frosh leader position rearrangements, the schedule for frosh week, events in frosh
week, etc,

I also had a meeting with Alec Jordan who is our logo designer for Frosh Week 2017. He
is currently working on designs for the 12 team logos, the main Frosh Week logo and the
Shinerama logo. The designs should all be completed by June 1%,

Another thing I’ ve been doing to prepare for Frosh Week is looking at options for
concerts to host in and around Frosh Week. Sarah McGowan, the director of communications
will be sending out a Facebook poll and a survey to Nipissing Students shortly and [ will use the
results from this research to decide on the genre of music and a band/artist to hire.

With this, I have been looking closely at the schedule from previous Frosh Weeks to
make adjustments to optimize the Frosh Week experience for those participating in the week.

I am currently working on choosing items for Frosh kits. Warren has been a huge help
with finding and ordering various product samples which we have been testing out in the office.
Some items that I hope to include in the kits include lip balm, a fidget tool, a slinky, a water
bottle, sunglasses, etc. The Frosh Kit items will be ordered no later than June 1* in order to have
a sample frosh kit to display at NSO in July.

Clubs’ Policy

Sydney, Cooper and 1 sat down to look over the clubs’ policy and make some
adjustments. We looked at issue of clarity, grammar and the elements themselves. Cooper will
make the edits that we discussed and we will look through it again to ensure it is thorough and
ready for Club registration. This year, we will be enforcing this policy more strictly.

Sponsorship Package

I sat down with Shane to look over the Frosh Week items that will be included in the
package. Shane made a brand-new design for the package and we worked together on revamping
its contents. This year, companies can sponsor teams, the main events during the week (The
Amazing Race, Muddy O’s and Beach Day), lunches, snacks and food, frosh kits, Shinerama, the
food bank, the safe ride program, and/or buy website advertising. After some more review, the
package will be presented to possible sponsors as soon as possible.
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Conferences

This Friday May 19", Tyrel and [ will be departing for the Shinerama National
Conference at McMaster University in Hamilton. While at this 3-day conference, we will be
learning about Shinerama, Cystic Fibrosis Canada and how to successfully run this campaign.
We will also be setting our campaign goals for the year. It is a very exciting year to be a part of
this National campaign as it will be our 20™ year shining at Nipissing University.

Next Friday May 26™ all the execs along with many Nipissing University student leaders
will be heading to the University of Toronto for the CFS Skills Symposium. Here, we will be
learning about CFS, campaigns, creating safe spaces on campus, planning events, etc.

Meetings

This month, I met with many departments on campus to work collaboratively on Frosh
Week and events throughout the year, I have had meetings with Jen Gordon, the Lakers
Orientation Committee, NUFA and the Events Subcommittee (of NU25). As an observer, | also
attended the Board of Governors meeting on May 5% and the Senate meeting on May 12", In the
weeks before the end of May, I plan to meet with Genevieve from Residence to work on merging
some aspect of Don and Frosh Leader training, Vito from Athletics to establish a positive
relationship between NUSU and Athletics, and Courtney Meyer and Megan Cyr from Residence
to work together on Residence Orientation Week scheduling.



Vice-President Communications Update for the Board of Directors
Prepared by: Tyrel Somerville
May 24th, 2017
Introduction

This document outlines my update to the Board of Directors of the tasks I have
completed since being elected as a NUSU Executive.

Shadowing/Executive Retreat

In the time since | was elected as the Vice-President of Communications I have been
actively involved in and around NUSU. | have attended executive committee meetings with the
old and new execs, shadowed with the board and attended the board orientations. I have
communicated with the staff and some experienced members of the board and NUSU volunteers
and I have also been actively talking to students on campus to see what they would like to see for
the upcoming year. I had some mild difficulty in my shadowing process since I could not sit
down with my predecessor as the old VP Communication was not able to continue in their role
do to unforeseen circumstances. However, in light of this I worked with Sarah and the old execs
in order to learn as much as I could. Together we all worked with J’aime in the picking of
coordinators for frosh. I also sat in with NUSU Cares in order to learn how that committee
worked. Overall with the help of both old and new execs I feels as if 1 have began to settle into
my role and am starting to get things rolling into next year.

Canadian Federation of Students

As part of my job description I am the assigned delegate from NUSU as the provincial
and national rep at all CFS conferences. In total there are four provincial executive committee
meetings, two provincial general meetings, two semi-annual national general meetings, spirit of
the north committee meeting, two constituency group meetings, skills symposium. I am also
responsible to communicate information to our aboriginal students about their constituency
meeting. As you can see this is a large part of my job especially considering each of these
conference range from 2 days to 6 days in duration.

Currently at the time of this board report [ have attended my first provincial executive
committee meeting. At this meeting we were orientated to what CFS does and what they provide
to the 650 000 students they represent nation wide. A few key points from this meeting was that I
am now apart of 3 working groups. These groups are for, group buying power for office
equipment for unions through CFS, future campaigns and a working group for a motion that I
requested to get tabled. This motion would have allowed CFS to have monthly meetings on
campus through a commission to campaign independently from student unions. I motioned it get
tabled as there was a long discussion and the way it was set up would have allowed too much



autonomy for CFS on our campus in which I felt could have been a drain on resources and a
potential conflict in our partnership moving forward. Other points of note from CFS is that
carleton university has a new outline for dealing with sexual violence prevention and response
based on studies they have been doing for the last few years. This will now, after finalization,
will become the base of which schools and student unions should have in place in their by-laws.

Shine Conferences and Campaigns

At the time I am writing this report I am preparing for the national shine conference at McMaster
University. At this conference we will connect with other unions around the country who also
run shine events. It will be an opportunity to share resources and knowledge to help our events
on campus be more successful. Currently the plans moving forward will be that J’aime and [
work as partners for shine. She will spearhead shine day on frosh and I will support her and I will
help with the campaigning side of things through the year. I am looking forward to working
together in this regard.

As for campaigns Sarah and I are working hard to plan everything out during the summer to ease
the burden once things get extra busy with classes. We are looking into theming each month and
having campaigns in support of that theme each month.

Website, App and Social Media

With the summer being a time that is not typically as busy as the school year we are in
organization and restructuring mode. Communications as a whole is looking after the website.
We are updating the information and making things more organized where we can. It is a long
slow process but we are making head way. As for the app we now have a QR scanner in the app
which will allow real time check in data at events with ways to get direct and easy feedback from
the students. I am working directly with OHLALALA in updating the interface and keeping
things up to date. I would like to ask you all to please keep checking the app and website over
the summer and submit and feedback you have directly to me so I can be aware before the web
traffic gets massive in September.

Calendar

We are hoping to start moving forward with the proposed idea below:
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Overview

In previous years, NUSU has presented the students with a handbook for the purpose of aiding in
organizational planning. It has come to my attention that the handbook is not something students use
anymore. With this in mind | am proposing to take the student planner in a different direction. After
conversations with fellow students and my peers [ decided to propose the idea of replacing the handbook
with a NUSU calendar. In this calendar we will include all the information that would have been in the
handbook. It will be more organized and easier to seek out the information students would need. It would
also be something students are more likety to use. From my understanding most students have a calendar
on their desk or on their walls.

Goals

1. To provide a new, more uptodate student planner that student will use,

2. To have all important dates related 10 student life outlined easily for students 10 access easily and
all in one place.
3. To use each month as an opportunity to highlight services and departments here on campus ftor

students.

4. Incorporate the new QR scanner on the app as a way to get more information on items included in
the calendar monthly. This will also create more traffic on our new website and on our new app
allowing more current information be presented to the students efficiently.

5. To hopefully use the calendar in the future as a tool to encourage sponsorship from our sponsors.
We are optimistic that moving forward the draw of having a calendar in every student's room will
allow tor sponsorship to cover the cost of the calendar and possibly even create additional
revenue streams.

Specifications

As some of you are aware students pay directly into a budget line specifically set aside for the
student planner. This fee for the last few years is $0.20 per 3-credit course. The average full time student
pays $2.00 a year 1o get the student planner. The hopes of creating a successful calendar is that sponsors
will be able to pay for the cost of printing and development allowing this money to stay in the pockels of
our students or reallocated for other services.

The calendar we are looking at doing is based heavy off the design of the Durham College 2016-
2017 calendar, as highlighted on the front page of this document, We are hoping to design it in



cooperation with Mormark to achieve the professional style shown in Durham’s calendar. Obviously we
will only include information important to Nipissing students and NUSU but the outline for our design is
going 1o be based off of theirs.

The board of directors approved of a budget for this upcoming vear of $10 000 for this project.
With a projected revenue from student fees being $8000. This budget prepared for a projected deficit of
$2000. The proposal | am laying out is to buy 2000 calendars at $3.46 each for a tolal before tax of $6920
and $7819.60 after taxes. [ feel as if this is responsible and uses students fund as allocated. This will open
up any sponsorships towards this calendar to be added directly to our revenue line and targeted for use for
our students as required.

Milestones

l.  Moving forward

Moving forward I hope this project can be self sustaining paid for by sponsors. 1 hope to use this
as a way to promote future pub nights we will have in our student centre. I hope it will also be
something we can give to our community partners to give away at their businesses to help further
promote NUSU as a corporation.

ll. Digital Age

Moving into future years where the calendar will be self sustaining 1 hope to reallocate the funds
collected from students to pursue planner programs and software students can use electronically. I also
think that with advice from Shane our current VP Finance that any excess funding from student fees be
used towards this project will be put into a fund to help support the research and development of this
software proactively. This is something we have to explore further but is a great idea.

Senate and JHSC

I have been elected as the NUSU rep on the joint health and safety committee with the university
and am looking forward to meeting with them in the next couple weeks. I am also a voting
member of senate and attended my first senate meeting. The meeting did not meet quorum so no
business was conducted at this meeting.

Positive Space Training







